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Secretary’s Report

November 2005, Biblioteca Nazionale Centrale, Rome
1. Meetings
The annual Directors’ meeting to approve the Annual Report and Accounts for the year 2003-2004 was held at the British Library, London, on 25 April 2005. The Report and Accounts have been submitted to Companies House, as required by law. A copy of the Report has been sent to all members and is available on the CERL website.

The following meetings of CERL committees took place:

11/12 March 2005: National and University Library, Zagreb: Advisory Task Group, Executive Committee; 

10/11 June 2005: Det Kongelige Bibliotek, København: Advisory Task Group, Executive Committee.

10 November 2005: Biblioteca Nazionale Centrale, Rome: Advisory Task Group, Executive Committee; 

There have also been separate meetings of individual working groups as follows: 

HPB Assessment Working Group: 26 May 2005, British Library, London;

MSS Project Manager job interviews: 21 and 22 February, Koninklijke Bibliotheek, The Hague;

MSS Project team: 4 March 2005, Koninklijke Bibliotheek, The Hague;

MSS Working Group: 14 October 2005, Universitetsbibliotek, Uppsala.

2. Membership
Full Members
During the past year, an application from the University of Bologna (Italy) to become a Full Member of CERL has been accepted by the Directors. The National Library of Latvia has indicated its intention of becoming a member during 2005/06. 

Cluster Libraries
The Directors at their meeting in April 2005 approved requests for cluster library status from SUB Göttingen (for the Universitätsbibliothek, Oldenburg, the Universitätsbibliothek, Rostock, and the Universitätsbibliothek Greifswald) and from the BNE, Madrid (for the Biblioteca Histórica Marques de Valdecilla, Universidad Complutense, Madrid ). 

Group Membership
Proposals for a new system of Group membership were approved by the Annual General Meeting in 2004. These changes have been published on the CERL web site and will be incorporated into a new version of the CERL Rules & Regulations document. This new system has formed the basis for discussions of Group membership which have been conducted during the past year.

Special Membership

Two requests for Special Membership have been received from antiquarian booksellers as well as some other expressions of interest; these are being followed up. It is hoped that these will shortly lead to some additional Special Members. A new leaflet has been prepared for antiquarian booksellers and a large batch has been sent out to selected firms in the United States; this initiative will be followed up by other similar circulations in other countries.

Associate membership

At the Directors’ meeting in April 2005, it was agreed that the fee for Associate Membership should be expressed as €150 rather than £100.

Special arrangements

Negotiations have taken place between the Chairman and ABINIA, which represents libraries in South and Central America. It is hoped that this will lead to a proposal for a special arrangement for access to CERL facilities.

Membership documentation

The Secretariat is updating the membership documentation for new members and for renewals in time for the 2006/2007 year. 
3. Seminars and Workshops
During the past year, members of CERL have participated in the following seminars and workshops:

November 2004, National Library of Scotland, Edinburgh: Annual CERL Seminar, published as CERL Papers V.

December 2004, San Gimigniano: ‘Giornate di studi sul libro antico’ (M. Spinazzola).

March 2005, National and University Library, Zagreb: ‘The European Printed Heritage: the role of the Consortium of European Research Libraries’ (D. Shaw, M. Lefferts, G. Jonsson, M. Hulvey, T. Katic, D. Secic, T. Runjak, Claudia Fabian).
March 2005: Salon du Livre, Paris (F. Dupuigrenet-Desroussilles, I. Boserup, D. Shaw).

August 2005, Det Kongelige Bibliotek, København: IFLA pre-conference : ‘Responsible Stewardship towards Cultural Heritage Materials’ (M. Lefferts).

September 2005: University of Cambridge, CILIP conference on provenance (D. Shaw).

October 2005: Centre des Etudes Supérieures de la Renaissance, Tours, ‘Journées des incunables’ (D. Shaw).

The annual Workshop for Russian rare-books librarians, hosted each year by the National Library of Russia, St Petersburg, to which CERL is invited to send a speaker, was not held in 2005; it is hoped that Mme Eve Netchine will represent the Consortium in 2006.

4. CERL Secretariat

The Secretariat continues to work from the Finsbury Business Centre. The Secretariat team continues to hold telephone meetings approximately once a month. During the year, an approach was made to a London university institution in the hope of obtaining rooms in a central building.
5. Publications

During the last year, the Secretariat has edited CERL Papers V, Books and their owners: provenance information and the European cultural heritage, the papers given at the 2004 Annual Seminar in Edinburgh, which should be published for the 2005 Annual General Meeting. A leaflet has been produced to advertise CERL Papers V and the preceding Papers; this was distributed to delegates at the provenance conference in Cambridge, which has resulted in an increased number of sales. There are further plans for extending the publicity for CERL publications. 

The Advisory Task Group has commissioned a report from SUB Göttingen on Implementing Persistent Identifiers. The report has been copy-edited by the Secretary and Mr Curwen; some enhancements have been requested by the ATG. It is hoped that this report will be published in 2006, possibly in association with the European Commission on Preservation and Access (ECPA).

Two articles on CERL by Dr Matheson have appeared in Alexandria, the Journal of National and International Library and Information Issues (vol. 17, 2005) and in the Festschrift Die innovative Bibliothek: Elmar Mittler zum 65. Geburtstag (Munich, Saur, 2005).
The Secretariat has been active in increasing the range of CERL’s promotional literature. A new general leaflet was prepared for the Copenhagen IFLA Pre-conference and Oslo IFLA meetings; a leaflet advertising the HPB for antiquarian booksellers has been produced; plans are being made to update some of the HPB leaflets and to increase the languages covered.

The Executive Officer continues to be responsible for updates to the CERL website and to CERL’s promotional literature. 

6. Web site

A new section on Provenance Information has been added to the web site. A new section on Members’ Services and a revision of the Publications section are in preparation.

The ATG and Executive Committee have recommended that the CERL web site should be modernised and its facilities enhanced. The Secretariat has started to identify features which will be required. It has been decided to seek a suitable web designer in the London area to facilitate regular direct contact between the designer and the Secretariat staff in the London office.

7. Working Groups
Some of CERL’s policy initiatives continue to be handled by means of specially constituted working groups. Full reports are given elsewhere in the AGM papers.

The Manuscripts Project, whose Working Group is chaired by Mr Ivan Boserup, has been led by Drs Liesbeth Oskamp as Project Manager. 

An Assessment Working Group, chaired by Dr Kristian Jensen, has been responsible for the assessment of submissions for the post-2006 HPB contract.

8. Policy documents

A Remunerations Policy document governing salaries for the period 2005–2007 was drawn up by a Remunerations Committee in consultation with the Secretariat staff. It was endorsed by the Executive Committee and was approved by the Directors in April 2005. 

A document for policy and procedures for Annual General Meetings and CERL Annual Seminars has been drawn up. 

A guidance document on the U.K. Freedom of Information Act and Data Protection Act has been drawn up. 

Existing policy documents have also been updated in the course of the year.

David Shaw

Secretary

18 October 2005
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